
  

Summer 2022 

Number 91 

Look inside for 

  Oakley Show Categories and Entry Form              Art Award Competition Details 

Treasure Quest Visit      Youth Club Leaders Needed      Pre-school Jubilee party 

Parish and Borough News                                 Bedfordia Farms Open Day 



2 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Parish Council News 

     Summer 2022 
Hello All 

Welcome to the summer edition of the 

Oakley Newsletter 

I am writing this in glorious sunshine 

which we have been lucky enough to 

have enjoyed all month. Whilst I know 

that gardeners are saying that we need 

rain, it has allowed for some busy com-

munity events tidying up the village and 

preparing for the Jubilee. A huge thank 

you to the Oakley Scout groups who 

have helped us with our two biggest 

events so far, of planting trees in the 

river meadow and providing refresh-

ments and helpers for the Community 

litter pick.  

By the time this newsletter has been 

printed we will also have held our Bea-

con lighting at Browns Wood (lit by 

Richard Fuller MP) and the Recreation 

Association will have held their picnic at 

the Sports and Social Club, where the 

Parish Council sponsored the band. I 

hope you all enjoyed the long holiday 

weekend. 

Grass cutting 

At the start of the season, we had a lot 

of justified complaints about the grass 

cutting in the village. Our grass is car-

ried out by the Borough Council contrac-

tors under contract to the Parish Coun-

cil. In common with the rest of the Bor-

ough, the local grass cutting team have 

suffered from a shortage of staff, so 

they were initially doing sections of the 

village at a time instead of the whole 

village at once.  

We hope that this situation is now re-

solved and that the grass cutting will be 

more consistent for the rest of the sum-

mer. 

The verges and some areas will be left 

longer between cuts, to encourage wild-

life, but if you are in any doubt, please 

report any areas of the village that you 

think have been missed to the Clerk so 

that she can follow up with the contrac-

tors. 

 Continued on page 3 
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The Oakley Newsletter 
 
is published quarterly by Oakley Par-
ish Council and delivered by parish 
councillors free to every house in 

Oakley – about 1,000 copies. 

 
Opinions and information 
 
in the Newsletter, both text and  

adverts, may not be endorsed by  

the Editor or the Parish Council. 

 
Next issue 
 
Final copy date for the  

Summer issue is  26th August 2022. 

The publishing date is 1st  Sept 2022. 
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Quarter page: £30 

Half page: £60 

Whole page: £120 

Four consecutive quarter page adverts - 
discount 10% 

Black & white advert rates are available 
upon request. 

Loose inserts, any size up to A4: £100 
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payment to Oakley Parish Council. 
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bill@chalker.eclipse.co.uk 

 

Printers 
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Hello Children  
    look out for  
      Ten more 
      little ones   
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Tree works 

The Parish Council has recently adopted a new 
tree policy which can be viewed on our web site. 
We have also commissioned a tree surgeon to 
survey the Parish trees and to trim them if they 
are posing a danger to pedestrians, cars or prop-
erty or take them down completely if diseased. 
We will aim to replant any trees that we have to 
remove completely. These works have been going 
on over the last two months. There are also a lot 
of trees in the village that are managed by the 
Borough Council and these can not be trimmed by 
the Parish Council. The Borough council have their 
own arborist who will assess trees according to 
the Borough Council policy if requested. 

There is more extensive tree work planned for the 
green space behind Brockwell where we are doing 
the groundwork before it becomes our newest 
community wild life area. The Pre-school are be-
ing given access to this area from their new build-
ing, so that they can take the children there as 
part of their curriculum. This gate will not be an 
access to the new building for dropping off or 
picking up. 

Housing Developments 

There are two larger housing developments in the 
village, that are currently with the Borough Coun-
cil planning department. The 40 house develop-
ment on Station Road is on part of site that was 
identified as suitable for housing in the village’s 
Neighbourhood plan. However, at the moment the 
Parish Council is not supporting the application. 
We allocated 30 houses there not 40, plus the De-
velopers plan also allows for a new road at the 
back of the site going down towards Lovell Road 
along the railway line, that is outside of the allo-
cated area. We will continue to oppose it until 
these corrections are made. 

The second site at the end of the houses on Pav-
enham Road, opposite the allotments, has come 
before the council on a previous occasion. It was 
refused permission then and was not included in 

the Neighbourhood plan.  The Developer is argu-
ing that the plan is now out of date which is not 
true, but it has prompted the Parish Council to ask 
the Neighbourhood Plan committee to review the 
current plan to ensure that we can still use it as a 
reason for refusing speculative applications such 
as this. 

Island between the Bridges 

For several years now, the Parish Council has 
leased the Island land between the bridges to en-
able residents to access it for leisure use. The 
landowner has now taken back the lease so it will 
not now be a public space. The bench that is in 
there will be relocated to the river meadow. 

Oakley Recreation Ground 

The Parish council has had several residents con-
tact us about the ongoing events at the Recrea-
tion Ground, organised by the ORA. The ground is 
run by the Oakley Sports and Social club, not the 
Parish council so please contact them if you would 
like to discuss any of their activities. Their email 
is: info@oakleyssc.com . The Parish council do 
now have a representative on the ORA committee, 
so please copy us into any correspondence that 
you have with them. We are working closely with 
the committee to ensure that any concerns are 
addressed and we are grateful for their quick re-
sponses and willingness to engage.  

Jane Walker   Acting Chair 

  

Parish Clerk’s Working Hours 

The Parish Clerk is currently working from 
home Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday 
mornings.  She is also in the Old School 

Meeting Room (at the rear of the building) 
on Thursdays between 10.00am and 2.00pm 

if anyone wishes to visit in person.  She 
does not work on Fridays but any messages 

or emails will be picked up on Monday. 
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Borough Council News 

Council Tax Energy Payment 

You will have heard and seen about the govern-

ment’s initiative to help households with rising 

energy costs, they have announced a £150 Coun-

cil Tax energy payment for households living in 

Council Tax bands A to D, as their main home, 

and Band E where there is a disabled Band reduc-

tion. 

If you do not pay your Council Tax by Direct Debit 

you will have now received an ‘access code’ to get 

the £150 energy payment. 

This code is to ensure that people do not fraudu-

lently apply for payments for homes they do not 

live in, so that people receive the payment they 

are entitled to. You can only get your unique ac-

cess code by letter and email from the Council, it 

is not available from the Council’s Customer Ser-

vice Centre.  

Once you have received your code, you can com-

plete the form to claim this at 

www.bedford.gov.uk/counciltax. If you do not 

have access to a computer or smartphone or tab-

let, you can use the free computers at local librar-

ies or call the Customer Services Centre for sup-

port on 01234 718097 and press option 4.  

If you pay your Council Tax by Direct Debit, you 

do not need to take any action. You will receive 

your payment automatically after your first Coun-

cil Tax payment of the year has been taken, to 

ensure that the Council has the correct details. 

These payments started in April and the majority 

of people who pay their Council Tax by Direct 

Debit have now been paid their £150 Council Tax 

Energy Payment.  

 

Borough Council Announces Solar Panel 

Scheme 

With the cost of energy continuing to rise a 

scheme has announced to encourage residents to 

come together to invest in renewables through a 

group-buying scheme for solar panels and battery 

storage – ‘Solar Together Bedfordshire’. 

 Bedford Borough Council is working in partner-

ship with Central Bedfordshire and Luton Councils 

as part of Solar Together Bedfordshire. 

 Solar Together Bedford-

shire (www.solartogether.co.uk/bedfordshire) 

helps homeowners feel confident that they are 

paying the right price for a high-quality installa-

tion from pre-approved installers. 

 Bedford Borough residents can join the group-

buying scheme which offers solar panels with op-

tional battery storage and EV charge points, as 

well as retrofit battery storage for residents who 

have already invested in solar panels and are 

looking to get more from the renewable energy 

they generate as well as increase their independ-

ence from the grid.  

At this stage, the council are inviting people to 

register online to become part of the group. There 

is no obligation to go ahead with the installation. 

So if you are interested, please vis-

it www.solartogether.co.uk/bedfordshire.” 

 

Northern Gateway 

Scheme 

The final phases of the 

scheme are underway 

and should be complet-

ed by the end of June. 

As part of this there will be overnight closures for 

resurfacing work to occur. This will have already 

started by the time you receive this newsletter.  

These temporary road closures are anticipated to 

be in operation 20:00 - 05:00 hours each night 

that they occur.  

Manton Lane Roundabout and approaches 16th 

May to 27th May 2022 

Manton Lane (Clapham Road to Turner Way)  

Shakespeare Road (Clapham Road to Byron Cres-

cent)  

(Manton Lane to Linden Road)  

Manton Lane to Paula Radcliffe Way Roundabout) 

16th May to 17th June 2022  

Phase 2 Paula Radcliffe Way Roundabout SOUTH-

ERN 25th May to 11th June 2022   

Paula Radcliffe Way Roundabout Southern 

(Clapham Road to Great Ouse Way)  

Paula Radcliffe Way South Bound (Roundabout to 

Oakley Exit)  

Fairhill 25th May to 17th June 2022 

Phase 3 Paula Radcliffe Way Roundabout NORTH-

ERN 8th June to 17th June 2022  

Paula Radcliffe Way Roundabout Northern (Great 

Ouse Way to Clapham Road)  

Paula Radcliffe Way North and South (Roundabout 

to Oakley exit) 

Phase 4 Clapham Road Village 13th June to 22nd 

June 2022  

Clapham Road (Paula Radcliffe Way roundabout to 

o/s Towers)  

Continued on  Page 6 
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All change at the Youth Club. 

After many years running the Youth Club and 

making it a much-loved environment for young 

people Dawn Pither has decided to step down 

as Youth Leader and hand the baton on to 

someone new. Dawn has been fantastic in cre-

ating a most fabulous atmosphere for young 

people, resulting in a thriving youth club. The 

five years she has been running the Club have 

provided happy memories of good times enjoyed by many young people.  

The Youth Club Committee and all at the Parish Council would like to thank Dawn for being so com-

mitted to all that she has done. 

During the Covid period the Youth Club opened and closed according to restrictions. Dawn has 

been ably supported by Emma Daniels and Mason Thomas who have both helped the Youth Club 

operate smoothly when it can open.  Emma and Mason are also stepping down. The team recently 

welcomed Julie Taylor who has joined as youth club assistant.  

Consequently, we would like to ensure this prized asset for Oakley Village can continue to flourish 

from September. We are recruiting for two vacancies – a new Youth Club Leader and a 

Youth Club Assistant. Details are in the advert opposite. If you are interested, or you know 

of anyone who would love to do these roles then please ask them to make contact.  

Local Plan 2040 

 The Council has a legal responsibility to set Local 

Plans, deciding where growth and development 

will take place in Bedford Borough in future years; 

from homes and jobs to schools and infrastruc-

ture. 

Following changes to national policies and the set-

ting of new housing targets by the Government, 

the Local Plan 2040 is an update of the recently 

agreed Local Plan 2030, which was adopted in 

2020. The majority of the existing planning poli-

cies are still up to date and do not need to 

change.  

The Local Plan 2040 therefore focuses mainly on a 

strategy to guide housing and employment 

growth to meet the government’s targets, and the 

infrastructure needed to support it.  

 It also updates planning policies where these 

have developed since the 2030 Local Plan was 

written. These include those to do with climate 

change, environmental quality, the town centre, 

affordable housing and self and custom build 

homes. 

 The Council is legally obliged to plan for a set 

number of homes every year. New affordability 

data published by the Government in March 2022 

has seen an increase of 40% in the number of 

homes that must be planned for in Bedford Bor-

ough – to 1,355 per year to 2040.  

 

 

Whilst there are still areas of uncertainty around 

national plans which impact the Borough, includ-

ing the Oxford – Cambridge Arc and the precise 

route for East West Rail, the Council is legally 

obliged to submit an updated Local Plan by Janu-

ary 2023.  

At the April meeting of the Council Executive, 

they considered the Local Plan 2040 for its next 

and final stage of consultation. It was agreed the 

Officer responses to the consultation comments 

received during the Draft Plan: Strategy Options 

and Draft Policies consultation June 2021.  

That the Local Plan 2040 ‘Plan for Submission’ 

and its evidence base documents for the purposes 

of public consultation be agreed, and that it also 

be agreed that the evidence base documents will 

be the subject of a further Executive Decision pri-

or to the commencement of the consultation.  

This will enable the preparation of the Local Plan 

2040 to progress in accordance with the recently 

updated Local Development Scheme and that the 

consultation this summer will be third on this Lo-

cal Plan, and the final one before the plan is sub-

mitted to Government in January 2023. 

 

Councillor Jon Abbott 

Telephone: 07784 549180   

Email :  jonathan.abbott71@icloud.com 
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Anne Youngman and Oakley Primary Academy are delighted to be collabo-

rating in the introduction of the Terry Youngman Art Award. Terry Young-

man was a talented artist, resident in Oakley and well-known locally, 

whose drawings and paintings graced the cover of Oakley Newsletter for 

ten years.  

Terry’s natural ability for art was encouraged during his school years by 

an inspirational art teacher. This 

sparked a lifelong love of art, an appreciation of the im-

portance of teachers and a desire to inspire young people to 

realise their talents. 

 

Terry left behind a terrific legacy and we should like to honour 

and celebrate this with the presentation of an annual award in 

his name. Oakley Primary Academy and Anne Youngman will 

present an award in each key stage to a child who has shown 

exceptional progress and talent in art throughout the year. 

 

Oakley Primary Academy will also be promoting the child-

friendly categories of the Oakley Show with the pupils of the 

school. We hope to have increased participation from budding 

young artists as the years go on!  

Anne Youngman 
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I always listen to Three Counties 

Radio on Saturday morning, a very 

light hearted programme called 

Treasure Quest, where the “treasure” is a person 

in Beds/ Herts or Bucks. This morning their radio 

car took them to Cranfield, so nice and local, the 

clues moved them about the area, they went to 

Harrold and the last clue took them to Oakley.  

The clue was to find the ”cackley berries in a hap-

py place” something like that. It was such fun 

following them on the radio as they got to the 

Bedford Arms. By then people rang in to say 

“cackley berries” were eggs and then they were 

told to go to Queens close, 

opposite the post office.  

They ended up in Merri Christ-

mas Trees who were having 

an Easter egg hunt and the 

“treasure” was Julian. Great 

fun.                Sue Brecknock  

HASLAM ELECTRICAL SOLUTIONS 

NICEIC Approved Electrician 

Domestic 

Commercial 

Industrial 

For a free quotation please call or email Dave 

Tel: 07385 193915 

Email: haslamelectricalsolutions@gmail.com 
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MERRI FLOWERS & CHRISTMAS TREES 

Welcome to our overview of what we have been 

up to at your very local cut flower and Christ-

mas Tree farm. I do believe we are nearly there 

when it comes to tending to our Christmas 

Trees. The plots we plan to open in 2022 have 

been base and side pruned and now we have to 

start on top leader controlling.  

May I also take this opportunity to thank every-

one in the village who came to our Easter Egg 

Hunt within our trees. We raised nearly £300 

for St Johns Hospice in Moggerhanger, and 

were also featured on the Three Counties Radio, 

TreasureQuest, because Julian was ‘the treas-

ure’, which attracted customers from further 

afield. We think this will now become a regular 

seasonal event, so if you did not attend this 

year, be sure to come next Easter. 

April was a strange month this year. We did not 

have one rainy day, which put us back a bit, 

but we are back on track now. April is always 

full on seed sowing for us followed by potting 

on. Usually this is the month we get our flower 

plots ploughed up, but this year the ground has 

been too hard to direct sow anything.  

Thankfully the showers we hoped to get in April 

appeared in mid-May. We have been frantically 

catching up with planting up our Pick You Own 

Flower plots for events due to happen from July 

to September and our Dahlia plot for ‘Simply 

Dahlia’ events in September.  

As well as planned events, we hope to feature a 

number of ‘pop-up’ flower events this year, in-

cluding Pick Your Own sweet peas. Please look 

out for announcements on the Oakley Facebook 

page, because they will appear at short notice. 

By the time you read this article it will be June, 

the month we kick start our Friday Flower Sub-

scriptions. If I was to scan our flower plots to-

day, I would be panicking because there are 

hardly any flowers flourishing, but Mother Na-

ture has a habit of ‘doing her thing’ and she has 

not let us down (yet).  

We are also hoping many of you will be tending 

to your plants for your Oakley Village Show in 

September, because Rachelle will be judging 

the flowers again.  

Thank you for reading our Summer Edition arti-

cle.                          

    Rachelle & Julian Merrill. 
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Oakley Educational Foundation 

 This Foundation exists to assist young people between the ages of 16  

and 25, who live in the Parish, with grants towards the cost of books    

and tools, etc. in furtherance of their education. 

 

Applications are accepted in the months of May and November and must be accompanied by re-

ceipts of purchase.  Application forms can be obtained from the Clerk, Louise Tunley. 

  For further information, or for an application form, please contact Louise Tunley on 07917 

462213, by post at 19 Goldington Road, Bedford, MK40 3JY or by email at 

louise_tunley@yahoo.co.uk. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Barn, Cardington Hosts its 

First Tasting Day with Badgers 

Chilli Kitchen 

On Friday 29th April, Lee, owner of Badgers Chilli 

Kitchen, joined us for our first tasting day at The 

Barn. 

With lots of exciting changes at The Barn including 

improvements to the inside and outside café areas, 

changes to the menu, and new local producers stocked in our farm shop, we were really looking for-

ward to the launch of our tasting days and events. We kicked things off with a tasting day for chilli 

lovers, with Lee sharing his range of seasonings, relishes, sauces, and nuts. 

To give customers a flavour of how to use his seasonings, Lee had mixed them with natural yoghurt 

so that people could try a taste. He’d also been cooking up some chicken and meatballs, so you could 

try the products with these as well. 

All of the products ranged from mild to extra hot, so there was something for everyone to enjoy and 

see how hot they could handle! From the lemon drop seasoning, to the now infamous Original Reaper 

chilli sauce, people had lots of fun tasting different products. 

Lee said: “I had an excellent day at The Barn on Friday, getting to meet some regular customers of 

theirs is always a winner. I always have fun at these sorts of events as I can really get to interact 

with my new/ future customers.  

The next event planned in the diary is a Badgers Chilli Kitchen themed BBQ, which is happening on 

Sunday 12th June. We will focus on flavour as well as a couple of Extra Hot dishes for the brave!!” 

There were recipe cards for Chinese pan roast spicy duck with beetroot & orange rice noodles and 

sesame greens and Marinated Lemon Drop chicken burger with grilled courgette, spinach and feta 

salad available to pick up, so that people could find some recipe inspiration too. Keep an eye out for 

more recipe cards coming to The Barn soon for some recipe inspiration. 

Lee will be back on Sunday 12th June for the Badgers Chilli Kitchen BBQ, so do come along to see 

him there! We’ll be sharing more information on our Facebook page ‘The Barn, Cardington’ and at 

The Barn. 

mailto:louise_tunley@yahoo.co.uk
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Linch  

Furlong  

 

Linch Furlong has been glorious this spring, start-

ing with the violets that carpeted the area in 

March. The sloe bushes, the apple and crab apple 

trees have been in bloom from April onwards.  

The white dead nettles and the ground ivy were 

also blooming in March and April and the cowslips 

just peeping their heads out in the same months. 

Later in April the cowslips were in full bloom all 

over the nature reserve along with daisies and so 

many dandelions this year. The hawthorn trees 

were budding and were finally out at the begin-

ning of May.  

The Ash trees also came into leaf this month. It 

will be interesting to see whether we have lots of 

rain this year or will it be hot and dry? As the 

rhyme states:  

   If Oak leaves before Ash, we will have splash, 

       If Ash before Oak, we will have soak. 

My father always stated we would have poor 

weather, windy and showers, when the candles 

were out on the Horse Chestnut trees early. Cer-

tainly, true this year. 

I am looking forward to seeing the Bee and Pyra-

mid Orchids this year. Start searching in June. 

The Dog Daisies should start appearing with the 

wild carrot. Daisy chain making was a good pas-

time on a sunny day with a lovely picnic. Families 

might try picnicking and daisy chain making.  

Last year I saw several families picnicking on the 

grass. Why not take a wild flower book and try to 

identifying the flowers and grasses? The blackber-

ry flowers are starting to open and I am looking 

forward to eating the blackberries in the Autumn. 

The bees are enjoying all the flowers at the mo-

ment and I saw some butterflies.  

It has been good hearing all the birds when ex-

ploring Linch Furlong as I am sure you will be.  

 Pat Olney 

 

Origins of Oakley Preschool  

The new building is up and work is continuing on the landscaping so that it can become a forest 

school. This will be an enormous asset so that the children can become interested in wildlife and 

hopefully have a lifelong interest in conservation.  

I have had a request to tell the story of how the preschool started. 

The building of the houses started in Ruffs Furze at 1975/76. We had many young mums starting 

at the Womens Institute and nowhere for the children to play. Previously there were so few chil-

dren in the village that we used to meet in one another’s houses. As there were many more 

young children in the village it was suggested that we should start a playgroup.  

A small committee was organised from the parents who attended the W.I to investigate the for-

mation a Playgroup. We got in contact with the Playgroup organisation to find out how we should 

proceed. First we had to find premises. The Methodist Church had a room available that could be 

converted. Funding was obtained and planning permission granted. Sue Harper, a qualified teach-

er, was appointed and the Playgroup started in 1978 with 12 children; 11 children from Oakley 

and one from Pavenham.   

My youngest daughter started in September 1978. She had a term in the playgroup and started 

at the school in the January 1979 when she was 5 years old. The primary school was then at the 

Old School in Lovell Road. My eldest daughter started school when the reception class had only a 

few children but  by the time Ruth was at school the reception class had approximately 20 chil-

dren.  

It took a lot less time in those days to get funding, a hall and staff than it has taken this time. 

The committee has taken 10 years to get the funding and building consent and project manage 

the site. I had a tour and was impressed with the facilities. The committee has worked extremely 

hard to get the building up and they hope to start in September. The playgroup morphed into a 

preschool along the way. 

I am proud of the way the preschool has developed and educated our young children in their ear-

ly years. I wish to thank everyone who has contributed to that over the years.  

From small beginnings a mighty Oak has grown.                                                         Pat Olney 
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Oakley Village  

Show  

Sunday 18th September 2022 

A programme for Oakley Show will have been delivered to you with this newsletter. We hope 

that you will have a read and find a class, or even better classes, that you can enter this 

year.  We have tried to have something for everyone whether you are a grower, baker, craft-

er or artist. 

We will be regularly updating our Facebook page between now and the show and it will be 

good to hear any comments or questions you may have. Contact details are in the pro-

gramme but  just in case you did not get one you can either message us on Facebook or call 

on 07778 537427 and we will arrange to get one to you.                 Oakley Show Committee  

 

Ringing church bells is good for fitness! 

 

Bells are the loudest and largest instruments in the world. They 

are also a great way of getting gentle physical exercise. 

Although bells can be heavy, some can weigh 4,500kg, ringing 

them is mainly down to technique rather than strength. The 

movement and technique required when ringing bells has been 

recognised by health experts as being good for toning the core 

abdominal muscles and glutes, for working biceps, quads and 

calves and developing muscle endurance (ref: bellringing.org). 

Bell ringing also improves coordination and reaction times. And 

we cannot forget the wonderful social benefits! 

We are seeking new members to join us. We are a very friendly 

bunch and are happy to teach those new to bell ringing and en-

courage former ringers who may feel a bit rusty. 

We practice on Friday evenings from 8pm to 9:15pm and ring on Sunday mornings before the 

services at St Mary’s. If you would like to come along on a practice night to see what it is all 

about and to have a go, please contact our Tower Captain, Bill Sellars on 07980 745292 or email    

thesellars@btinternet.com.                                                                                        Shelley Abbott 

Classes 

1. 3 Onions 

2. 2 Sweetcorn 

3. 5 runner beans 

4. 1 bulb of garlic 

5. 3 carrots 

6. 5 potatoes 

7. 3 courgettes 

8. 1 squash / pumpkin 

9. 5 tomatoes 

10. 5 chillies 

11. 3 beetroots 

12. Collection of any 6 
vegetables, 1 of 
each 

13. Largest potato 

14. Longest runner 
bean 

15. Oddest vegetable 

Flower Classes 
16. Arrangement of your 

garden flowers in a 
jam jar 

17. 3 stems of chrysan-
themums (single or 
spray)] 

18. 3 dahlias 

19. Largest sunflower 
head (diameter of 
seedhead will be 
measured 

20. Posy of garden herbs 

Fruit Classes 

21. 3 cooking apples 

22. 3 eating apples 

23. 3 pears 

24. Any 10 berries 

25. Collection of any 4 
fruit, 1 of each 

Preserves 

26. 1 jar of chutney or 
pickle 

27. 1 jar of jam 

28. 1 jar of curd 

29. 1 jar of marmalade 

30. Home made soft 
drink 

31. Flavoured spirit e.g. 
sloe gin 

Home Cooking 

32. 3 macaroons made 
to our recipe 

33. Cake containing a 
vegetable 

34. 3 savoury biscuits 

35. 3 pieces of fudge 

36. 1lb loaf of soda 
bread 

37. 3 jam or curd tarts 
with home made 
pastry 

Art 

38. Photo “Oakley Life” 

39. Painting/drawing 

Craft 

40. Handmade greeting 
card 

41. An item made with 
yarn 

42. An item made with 
fabric 

43. Your hobby corner 

Childrens Classes (Age 
Groups in programme) 

44. Jubilee Crown 

45. Decorated Ginger-
bread person 

46. Panted / Decorated 
Pebble 

47. A creature made 
from recycled mate-
rials 

48. Painting / drawing 
“Oakley Life” 

 

mailto:thesellars@btinternet.com
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Phantom Sprayer 

 

It is great to see so many lovely dogs in 

Oakley, but sad to see an increase in 

fouling of our greens and footpaths. 

I know most Oakley dog owners clear up and properly 

bin their dogs mess and are more than dismayed that 

some people do not, but the persistent few still leave 

the mess for people and especially children to tread in. 

The summer is coming, our lovely Oakley childminder 

brings the babies for a little picnic when the weather is 

good. I am sure no-one 

wants to see one of those 

touch or fall on such fouling. 

The children come onto our greens too to play their ball games and it is 

not fair on them or us to leave this mess to contaminate them or their 

footballs. There will possibly be parties on some of our greens for The 

Queen’s Jubilee – please you folk, you know who you are, be consider-

ate. 

The sight of bags of poo hanging in the hedges or laying on the side is 

also offensive to the rest of us so once again I am pleading with those 

people – you know who you are - who just refuse to bag it up and bin 

it, please, just join the rest of us and  

start cleaning up after your dogs.  

 

2021/22 Parish Council Accounts 

 
In 2021/22 income amounted to £94,566.66 and expenditure to £85,722.28.  Income increased 

by approximately £18,136 largely because a £25,000 Bedford BC Rural Grant was received by the 

Parish Council for payment to Oakley Pre-School.  

 This was offset by a decrease in VAT receipts of £3,078 as capital expenditure was less than in 

2020/21 than in 2019/20; a reduction in bottle bank income of £2,849 to none in 2021/22 as the 

bottle bank was relocated outside the parish because of fly tipping and noise and a decrease in 

allotment income of £1,231 because of a Ward Fund grant of £1,125 for ditch works in 2020/21.   

Expenditure increased by approximately £8,526.  The Rural Grant of £25,000 was paid by the 

Borough Council to Pre-School through the Parish Council accounts.  This was offset by reductions 

of £7,000 in grounds maintenance because of the large number of tree works carried out in 

2021/22; £3,225 for the Newsletter and Directory as additional monies were spent on the website 

in 2021/22 to meet new accessibility requirements plus the printing costs for the final Newsletter 

of 2021/22 and the Directory have yet to be invoiced.   

Also, £2,542 less was spent on play area repairs; £1,927 less on donations as the Youth Club re-

quired less funding since it had been closed for much of 2020 so reserves were higher than usual 

and £1,655 less on VAT payments as Council expenditure, excluding the Rural Grant, was less 

than in 2020/21. 

Donations totalling £5,072.80 were made to the Pre-School, the Village Hall, the Youth Club, The 

Day Centre, the Parochial Church Council, the police Bobby Scheme and the RBL for a poppy 

wreath. 

No ! 
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Oakley Pre-school Queen’s Platinum Jubilee 
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AMIGO 
l am very pleased to mention that Pat Olney has kindly agreed to host  a garden party at her house 

at 33 Station Road, Oakley on Tuesday 28th June from 6.30 p.m.  Light refreshments and drinks will 

be available. Please let John Dixon know by the 21st June if you wish to come.  John's tele-

phone number is 01234 824959 and his e-mail address is jwdixon30@gmail.com  

An enjoyable and informative evening was spent on the 24th May at Oakley Methodist Church 

when David Fowler gave an illustrated talk on Bedford's Hidden History I am sure that the audience 

learned a great deal about the history of Bedford. 

l will now be consulting with others what might be done about activities beginning in September 

John Dixon 

 

Oakley Pre-school News 

 

 

 

The children have been loving preparing 
for the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee. We 
have designed and written a card for Her 
Majesty and posted it to Buckingham Pal-
ace. We also constructed a ‘cake’ out of 
cardboard boxes that the children painted 
in the garden with large paintbrushes and 
rollers. Two members of The Queen’s 
Guard were also created to guard the 
cake! Red, white and blue bunting was 
decorated, using string painting and lots 
of glitter and was hung around the pre-
school to celebrate.  
 
We held a garden party with afternoon 
tea for all current children and their par-
ents and carers in the pre-school garden 
at the end of May. We wore red, white 
and blue to celebrate and the children 
baked their own cakes for the tea! 
  
Our new pre-school building, although 
having been delivered, is still not quite 
ready to be used. We welcomed the 
Mayor of Bedford and Councillor Jon Ab-
bott to site in April so that they could see 
how works were progressing. Ground-
works have been delayed, but we should 
see some improvements to the outside of 
the building by the end of May.  
 
Once we are ready, Ofsted will be coming 
out to register the new setting. Going for-
ward, the pre-school will be known as 
Oakley Kindergarten, to reflect the 
younger ages of children that we will be 

accepting and our ethos of ‘learning 
through play’.   
 
We are pleased that we have been grant-
ed planning permission to look after chil-
dren from 8am to 6pm and will be 
providing breakfast, lunch and supper on 
site, as well as our healthy mid-morning 
and mid-afternoon snacks. 
 
Our Name a Brick Appeal is ongoing 
and you can continue to order a brick, 
where you can record your involvement 
with pre-school by purchasing a brick 
that will be permanently displayed on the 
interior wall of the new entrance hall. 
  
Please see the Oakley Pre-school 
Name a Brick Appeal on the ‘New Build’ 
page of our website for an order form.  
https://www.oakleypreschool.com/new-build 
Alternatively you can give us a call at pre-
school to discuss your order. 
 
Admissions  

If you would like to register your child for 

a place at pre-school, please contact us 

on 01234 826452 or by email: 

 info@oakleypreschool.com  

Our website is: 

www.oakleypreschool.com  

Follow us on Facebook to keep up with 

our latest news and events.  

For information on funding you can see 

details on our website with a link to 

Childcare choices or alternatively you can 

contact the Family Information Service 

0800 023 2057 

Sally Martiello 

https://www.oakleypreschool.com/new-build
mailto:info@oakleypreschool.com
http://www.oakleypreschool.com
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David Russell Bespoke Builders Ltd are an expert team of building contractors 
who faithfully serve Bedfordshire and surrounding area.  

When you need professional and dependable building services in the Bedford-
shire area, call David Russell Bespoke Builders.  

We serve domestic and commercial clients and are dedicated to excellence, 
completing all of our projects to the highest possible standard. 

TRUST DAVID RUSSELL BESPOKE BUILDERS  

WITH YOUR DREAM PROJECT  

WITH YEARS OF EXPERIENCE IN ALL AREAS OF TRADE, YOUR 

CONSTRUCTION PROJECT COULDN'T BE IN BETTER HANDS  

 

Contact us on : 

Email : info@davidrussellbuilders.co.uk  

Telephone : 07982663383 
   

Follow us on instagram @davidrussellbespokebuildersltd and on facebook 
@David Russell Bespoke Builders 

mailto:info@davidrussellbuilders.co.uk
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St Mary’s Church Tower Clock 

As many people in the village know the clock 

which was installed in 1620 has not been 

working for the past 3 years. A project to get 

it restored to working order has been ongo-

ing now for over 18 months. The clock is a 

listed item with the Antiquarian Horological 

Society and is numbered as the 67th most 

important one on their listings.  

Needless to say you cannot just get it re-

paired. It requires expert analysis and special 

permission from the Church of England to 

undertake the work. After having four Tower 

Clock specialists visit the church a contractor 

was selected and the finance arranged via 

various donations and appeals.  

Finally in early May work has commenced 

and the entire mechanism, along with its 

wooden support frame, has been removed 

and taken back to a workshop for the vital 

restoration. Currently the expectation is for 

the entire clock to be reassembled and work-

ing by late July. The picture beside this arti-

cle is of the clock mechanism. 

Graham Palmer Church Warden 

Steve’s Snippet No.57 – Update on Snippet 
No. 56 

The last issue included our version of Wordle, 
specially for March. 

Unfortunately. a major clue to the solution was 
missing from the version published. 

Included after the grid should have been:-  “The 
solution will be revealed at the beginning of next 
month” (April the 1st). 

The letters O and S had been revealed as being 
correct but in the wrong positions -  eventually 
you might arrive at the solution, FOOLS. 

I am sorry if you had sleepless nights because of 
this… 

 

Steve’s Snippet No.58 

Some numbers are difficult for us to compre-
hend. 

Did you know? 

A million seconds is 12 days. A billion seconds is 
31 years. A trillion seconds is 31,688 years.  

We may never be able to leave the confines of 
our Solar System. Current technology might ena-
ble us to travel 1 lightyear in just under 40,000 
years and (by some estimates) we would still not 
have left the Solar System.  

We really should learn to value what we have! 

Steve Nicholas 
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1st Oakley Brownies Activities 
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Girlguiding in Oakley 
Oakley has two guiding units – Rainbows for girls aged 5 -7, and 

Brownies for girls aged 7-10. 

If you would like to enroll your daughter in either of these units or 

any other units locally, please register your daughter at https://

www.girlguiding.org.uk/information-for-parents/register-your-daughter/ 

If you would like more information about the individual units before you register your daughter, you 

can use the contact details below. 

1st Oakley Rainbows (Wednesdays) 

If you have other enquiries, you can email me at oakleyclap-
hamrainbows@outlook.com but if you simply wish to register, 
please do this through the website. 

 

Unit contact: Amanda Keen (Assistant Leader)     oakleyclaphamrainbows@outlook.com  

1st Oakley Brownies (Fridays) 

It’s over to the Brownies for their highlights of the term so far….. 

“What I enjoyed at Brownies was when we made paper rockets and 

launched them with an air pressure tank. I added a character to my 

rocket and mine went really high!” Eilyn  

“we made paper rockets and we 

taped them together and we used a pump” Saraya 

“I loved the rocket launching” Maisie  

“I love Brownies because we made cookies and had a picnic for the 

Queen’s Platinum Jubilee and also did cheerleading.”    Megan 

“We made cookies and that’s fun. Also when I say fun I mean fun” 

Abigail 

“At Brownies I got to have a picnic” Eleanor 

“I liked it when we decorated face masks and made stress balls” 

Vera and Sophie 

“I liked it when we made fruit sculptures and stress balls” Lucy 

“We looked at architecture of towers and built them out of fruit and 

cocktail sticks”  Maybelle 

“I liked it when we drew inventions. I invented a writing machine”  

Katie 

I had lots of fun getting out the parachute and playing fun games 

on it” Maya 

“The most important thing is having fun with my friends” Olivia 

“We have had lots of fun at Brownies from the cheerleading at the 

beginning to the cookie decorating at the end. If you enjoy fun ac-

tivities come and sign up for Brownies.”  Skye 

You can register your daughter for Brownies at the same website  

as for Rainbows (see above) and for queries please email  

oakleybrownies452@gmail.com. Unit contact: Lindsay Saunders 

mailto:oakleybrownies452@gmail.com
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Oakley Village Hall 

 
Church Lane,  

Oakley,  
Bedfordshire, MK43 7RJ 

 
A well-appointed village hall 

Main hall with stage and PA system 
(Main hall is air conditioned) 

 
Separate meeting room with bar 

 
Well equipped kitchen  

 
For information and bookings  

 
please telephone 07788 796996  

 

OAKLEY BADMINTON CLUB 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MEET PEOPLE WITHOUT MASKS  

AND  GET FIT ! 

 Wednesday 7-8.30pm 

Sign up now  All ages and abilities welcome. 

Tel. 07557 441206 
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Oakley Allotments 

Another growing season is upon us and this is the 
twelfth year since we started the allotments – 
how time flies! There is a lot of planning and 
planting to do at this time of year and, for Julia 
and me, there is suddenly an abundance of rapid-
ly growing seedlings needing to be transferred 
from the propagator or greenhouse to the allot-
ment beds. 

This has been a dry spring following a very mild 
winter. We may well have to endure a battle with 
overwintering pests and diseases as the season 
progresses, but now the ground is dry and hard, 
making all of the planting-out more of a task. If 
the ground was dug over and prepared during 
autumn there have been few frosts to help the 
soil form a finer tilth. Mulching with manure and 
compost over the winter may have helped. 

Now, however, a lot of our allotment is fairly dry 
and unyielding, so planting is done using a meth-
od that does not rely on fine soil: using more of a 
no-dig approach we plant in individually dug 
holes, add some compost or well-rotted manure 
(except for root crops), then water and mulch. 
We have switched to using bagged, commercially 
prepared manure. Available from garden centres 
etc. and often reasonably priced in multi-bag 
deals, it is easier to handle than a trailer-load of 
the stuff, more uniform in quality and with fewer 
surprise weed seeds. 

Talking to other allotment tenants, as we tend to 
do frequently, a common subject is that running 
an allotment is not the cheapest way to enjoy 
vegetables and other produce. Of course there 
are the advantages of air, exercise and interest - 
very therapeutic advantages. It is also a great 
way to exchange ideas, as people discover handy 
tips and techniques to pass on to others. 

Some crops, however, when grown on the allot-
ment, can return the grower quite a saving when 
compared to shop-bought. Asparagus is one of 
these.  

David Skipper is this issue’s contributor, and he 
explains more here… 

“The weather has at long last warmed up alt-
hough we are still troubled by strong north winds, 
and March, April and early May have been very 
dry.  In spite of these conditions, most of us have 
managed to get started with planting and the al-
lotments are now coming to life.  

Root crops planted from seed, onions and pota-
toes are putting in an appearance.  Yet again I 
am late with peas and beans but I am confident 
they will catch up.   Sweetcorn and brassicas are 
growing well under glass and will soon be ready 

for planting out.   

In the last newsletter Karen commented on the 
rise of the rhubarb.  Mine has certainly arisen 
from its winter slumbers and has cropped prolifi-
cally.  So too has the asparagus.  

In the past I have shied away from growing as-
paragus thinking it to be a difficult crop to grow.  
However I planted my first bed three years ago 
and have been rewarded this year with a heavy 
crop.  Anticipating some success I planted a sec-
ond bed last year.   

Asparagus can be grown from crowns available 
from nurseries or seeds raised under glass.  
Crowns (the more expensive option) will give a 
useful crop within three seasons but seeds re-
quire another year. Asparagus needs well drained 
soil which on our allotments means raised beds.  
Also some areas on our allotments become wa-
terlogged and so would need to be avoided.  

Otherwise care is fairly straightforward – keep 
watered in dry weather especially when plants 
are small, keep weed free (weeds will compete 
with young plants), cut down when the ferns die 
off in the Autumn and then cover with manure 
and compost over winter.   

Traditionally cropping was reckoned to be from St 
George’s Day to Midsummer’s Day and then the 
ferns were left to mature to allow the plants to 
build up ready for the following season.   

Good luck – we always need that!” 

Thank you David. 

Twelve years of wear and tear have taken their 
toll but we now have new posts installed on the 
main gate – you no longer need the physique of a 
weight-lifter to operate the gate. 

The waste ground by the community shed at the 
orchard end has been cleared. We await its fin-
ishing so that it can be allocated as further allot-
ments, perhaps also with a few more fruit trees 
and a grassed area. 

Allotments will be available and there is a very 
short waiting-list. 

Finally… if you walk your dog at the allot-
ments, keep it on a short lead, pick up any 
of its droppings and take them home or to a 
proper bin – gardeners’ compost bins are 
not a suitable place to put poo-bags, as 
some obviously think! We grow food here for 
goodness sake! 

Steve Nicholas 
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I am sorry to hear that due to 

Covid the Toddlers Group 

ceased during lockdown and has 

yet to reopen. 

Anyone interested in reawaken-

ing the Group please make con-

tact via the Oakley Toddler 

Group Facebook page. 

Apologies from the Editor for any 

that made the trek on a Monday 

to find no-one there. 
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R J GASCOYNE 

THE PLUMBING, HEATING AND GAS COMPANY 

Boiler changes, system upgrades, bathrooms, fault finding,  

servicing, maintenance, gas safety & landlord certificates, repairs,  

all heating, plumbing, drainage and gas work undertaken. 

All from a friendly, reliable, trustworthy and professional engineer. 

Contact Ryan on 

TEL: 07980 209587  

or EMAIL:  ryangascoynephg@gmail.com  

 



32 

 



33 

 

This year started where these events left off in 

2021, with Tuesday evenings averaging 

around 200 show cars. The only difference be-

ing we are trying to have two shows a month 

on the 2nd and 4th Tuesdays through to the 

last show of 2022 on the 13th September. 

There have been some fantastic cars on show 

from right through the ages involving classic, 

vintage, hot rods and some supercars from all 

around the world. We even had an E Type Jaguar once raced by Sir Stirling Moss and the roof still 

bears his writing and signature! Also a wonderful and exceptionally rare 1930’s Rolls Royce! 

We are pleased to be seeing more and more people from the village coming along and bringing their 

families to view the cars and stay for a drink and food. Remember there is no entrance fee, just 

come along and enjoy the evening!  

Regards, 

 Luke and The 

Beds Classic Car 

Team 
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OAKLEY GARDENING CLUB 
 

 

We are convening a meeting of the 

club towards the end of January 2022 

to decide how we go forward. Please 

keep an eye on the village notice-

boards for further information.  

 

For further information contact  

Denise Hookham on 01933 312119 

 
 
 
 

For all Pre-School Children 

At St Mary’s Church Oakley on 

Thursdays during School Term 10am to 11.45 

Crafts, Painting, Play, Music, Stories and a 
Healthy Snack plus  tea/coffee for the adults 

More detail from Dorothy Palmer at 
01234 823959 

SYDNEY HOWARD LOVELL MEMORIAL 

ALMHOUSES AT OAKLEY 

The Lovell Homes is a small independent living 

community comprising two bedroomed bunga-

lows and one/two bedroomed flats 

Applicants over the age of 60 are invited to 

apply to go on the register of interest for a 

property - priority will be given to those with 

an agricultural or related background. 

If you would like to be considered please visit 

the website www.lovellhomesoakley.co.uk  

Or contact the Clerk :  

Mandy Newton  

On 07736 466965 

Registered Charity Number : 200480 

 

 

 

 

 

Oakley WI suspended at the end of 

March 2021, after being a presence 

In the village for 75 years. 

 

If you are interested in restarting the 

WI or want more information of  other   

WI’s locally please contact:- 

 

The Federation Secretary on:- 

 

        01234 359538    or 

        bcfwi@btconnect.com  

mailto:bcfwi@btconnect.com
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It has been good to see our members venturing 
back out again now the warmer, lighter nights are 
upon us. We peaked at over 300 bikes in attend-
ance on 19th May. When we hosted one of our 
sponsors, St Neots Motorcycles, they brought 
along some of the latest two wheel offerings from 
Suzuki. 

Although we still have a long way to go to reach 
the pre-pandemic membership numbers of 543 
back in 2019, we are slowly getting there. It was 
good to see some Police and Fire motorbikes at 
OSSC on the evening of 14th April in their “Bike 
Safe” promotion. Hopefully they will be back later 
this summer. We also had a visit, on 5th May, by 
the Beds & Herts SERV Blood Runners who do a 
sterling volunteer job of transporting blood and 
organs around the region. 

On Easter Sunday we had 45 bikes visiting five 
locations delivering Easter eggs to either elderly 

or vulnerable adults. 
We went to Lovell 
Homes, Oakley, Mil-
ton Ernest Hall, Lom-
ack House, Kemp-
ston, Cheshire 
Homes, Ampthill and 
Sue Ryder at Stagen-
hoe followed by a 
buffet at Oakley Club. 

On 21st April we held a bike jumble sale raising 
nearly £700 from donated items meaning that we 
have over another £1700 to present to our chosen 
charity, the East Anglian Air Ambulance. Our cur-
rent total raised since we began supporting them 
several years ago is £38,615 and when we have 
the presentation in July we will have raised over 
£40,000. 

On 28th April OMC com-
mittee members John 
and Jemma Hannaford 
brought along their race 
bikes to Oakley Club. 
John races a 1984 Yama-
ha TZ250L in the GP 
Originals and Jemma 
races a Kawasaki Ninja 
300 and a Honda 
CBR125R as part of 
Team SkidMarx in the 
Freetech Endurance se-
ries. They will have 20 
race weekends this year.  Jemma works for a 
Trust that is involved with Lincroft Academy. 

We are planning to hold our hugely popular Amer-
ican theme night on Thursday 7th July with a 
combination of motorbikes and hot rods compli-
mented by music provided by one of Bed-
ford’s best loved tribute acts “The Blues 
Brothers”. One to put that in your diary. 

Remember all villagers are more than welcome to 
bring the family along any Thursday evening to 
see the bikes and have a drink and bite to eat! 

 

Roger “Baysie” Bays  Chair - OMC 
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